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IRS to Resume Work on REIT Conversion Ruling Requests

IRS ends processing hiatus triggered by an investigation into the definition of real estate.

On November 14, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) contacted at least three companies (Equinix, Iron
Mountain and Lamar Advertising) informing them that the IRS would resume working on their ruling
requests seeking guidance that would allow each of them to convert to a real estate investment trust
(REIT) for US federal income tax purposes. The IRS had suspended ruling requests pending an internal
review of the definition of ‘real estate.” Each of these companies has indicated their intention to move
forward with plans to prepare for REIT conversion. It is expected that the IRS will continue to issue rulings
regarding the definition of real estate under the REIT provisions of the Internal Revenue Code (Code),
consistent with existing law and previously published guidance.

Background

A fundamental requirement for qualification as a REIT under the Code is that the company own a
substantial amount of real estate. A number of companies which own non-traditional real estate (i.e.,
other than land, buildings and structures) have submitted ruling requests to the IRS. The IRS previously
issued rulings concluding that space on transmission towers and boat slips in a marina were real estate
for purposes of the REIT requirements in the Code. The property owned by the companies listed above
includes infrastructure associated with data centers (Equinix) and records storage facilities (Iron
Mountain), and outdoor advertising structures (Lamar). In June, 2013, the IRS informed these companies
that it was forming a working group to study the definition of real estate for purposes of the REIT
requirements in the Code, and to determine what changes or refinements, if any, should be made to that
definition. The IRS further informed these companies that, until the working group reached a conclusion,
the IRS would suspend work on their ruling requests. The formation of this working group may have been,
in part, a response to commentary suggesting that the IRS had expanded the definition of real estate
through the ruling process, allowing a number of non-traditional real estate companies to convert to REIT
status. However, each of these companies owns a substantial amount of property that has traditionally
been defined as real estate for purposes of the Code, and treating such property as real estate is
consistent with previously published guidance under the REIT provisions of the Code.

A REIT is more than a tax election. REITs have dedicated analysts and an investor base looking for real
estate companies that pay regular and substantial dividends. Private owners of real estate may turn to the
REIT structure to diversify their investments, gain access to the public capital markets and achieve
liquidity, all concepts that may not be feasible where real estate is owned directly or in private
partnerships. While the specific types of real estate owned by REITs have changed over time — based
on the economy, technological developments and other factors — the IRS’s interpretation of the definition
of real estate and the other requirements for REIT status under the Code have remained extraordinarily
consistent.
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